'Sissy capital' and the governance of non-normative genders in China's platform economy

Shuaishuai Wang, Xi'an Jiaotong-Liverpool University, China

Hongwei Bao, University of Nottingham, UK

Corresponding author:

Shuaishuai Wang

Department of Media and Communication, Xi'an Jiaotong-Liverpool University

Address: Humanities & Social Sciences Building, Xi'an Jiaotong-Liverpool University, 111 Ren'ai Road,

Suzhou Industrial Park, Suzhou, P. R. China

Email: shuaishuai.wang@xjtlu.edu.cn

Abstract:

This article examines Chinese government censorship in the intersection between queer and fan cultures

and its regulation of big tech companies and platform economies in the 2020s conjuncture. In the context

of booming platform industries and proliferating queer representations, the government issued explicit

directives to censor the representation of 'sissy men', or androgynous and effeminate male celebrities, on

video-streaming platforms in 2021. Accused of encouraging 'sissy capital', the digital platforms that

produce or host these videos have also been closely scrutinized. Focusing on the discourse of sissy

capital, this article traces how the term has been used in state policies and mainstream media to discern

the power relations that produce such a discourse. It argues that in the context of China's fast-developing

digital platform economy in which the pink economy plays a part, the governance of non-normative

sexualities and platform industries has converged in the government's efforts to define and regulate

culture in an era of digital capitalism. The term sissy capital points to the gendered dimension of capital

1

as well as the political economy of queerness; it also contributes to a more nuanced understanding of contemporary governing rationalities and techniques in a digital, non-Western, and illiberal context.

Keywords:

gender, big tech, platform economy, celebrity, censorship, governmentality

In September 2021, 娘炮, (literally 'sissy pants') a derogatory term for gender nonconforming and sexually ambiguous young men — appeared in an industry directive issued by the National Radio and Television Administration. Pitching 'sissy men' and its associated fan culture against China's 'traditional culture, revolutionary culture and advanced socialist culture', the directive urges the entertainment industry to resolutely resist the 'abnormal aesthetic'.¹ Although male celebrities who fall short of traditional norms of masculinity have received a torrent of reproach from state media in recent years, using the gender slur 娘炮 in a government policy document was a first. Notably, 娘炮 does not exclusively denote gender and sexual minorities in the Chinese language, but the term has often been used as a shorthand for and an indirect reference to LGBTQ people in policy documents and mainstream media in recent years. This directive therefore has profound implications for the future of gender and sexual minorities in China in an already hostile social environment.

In the same year, an article published in *China Economic Weekly*, a magazine run by China's national newspaper *People's Daily*, coined the term sissy capital (娘炮资本) to instigate an agenda of 'resolutely eradicating the sissy capital that ruins our national blood'. 'Its purpose was to 'strengthen anti-monopoly work and prevent the disorderly expansion of capital', a mission launched by the Central Economic Work Conference (convened by the Chinese Communist Party's Central Committee and the State Council) in December 2020. Although the opinion of this article is neither new nor unique, the gendered inscription of capital and the capitalist association of gender warrant critical attention. In such a

framing, gender expressions are explicitly politicized. Instead of being seen merely as an issue of media and cultural representation, gender and sexuality also assume the significance of political economy and national security.

From banning sissy pants to curbing sissy capital, China's regulation of cultural production seems to have reached a new level. The policy has also received much criticism in media, popular culture and scholarly research. Scholarly discussions to date have primarily focused on issues of representation: that is, how particular types of gender expressions and cultural representations are censored. Writing about 'sissyphobia' in Chinese media and popular culture, Geng Song points out that the policy manifests the 'entangled interconnection between manhood and nationhood' in contemporary China. This is a particularly important insight with which we agree, but a sole focus on producing a hegemonic masculinity to serve the nationalist agenda does not sufficiently account for the fact why big tech must be involved, and what is 'digital' and 'platform' about such a mode of governance. In other words, we must develop an understanding of why gender and capital are discussed in tandem and why the convergence, or coming together, of gender and capital is seen as problematic in the current government discourse. This article aims to address these questions.

In this article, we argue that in contemporary China, nonconforming gender and sexuality have been used as a means of culture and internet governance to control the ever-expanding power of big tech. We ask: How have non-normative genders and sexualities become an object of regulation in China's media and cultural industries? Why do China's internet and culture regulators see queer cultures as problematic? How has the media production of non-normative genders and sexualities become intertwined with the state regulation of big tech? We suggest that culture should not only be seen as a vehicle for representation, a conduit of nationalism, or a site where freedom of expression manifests itself; rather, culture has become a battleground in which power, economy, gender, and sexuality intersect in contemporary China. In other words, gender and sexuality cannot be studied in isolation from the political economic structures in which they are embedded. Indeed, expressions of nonconforming gender and sexuality in media and cultural industries have long become part of China's political processes and

governing techniques in the party-state's constant push for political control, social consensus, and the regulation of the private sector. It is therefore crucial to understand these processes, protocols and rationalities.

In what follows, we will first provide the historical context of China's queer digital media industry from 2012 to 2022. The focus is on how gender and sexuality have become part of China's campaign against big tech in recent years. We will then analyse two aspects of state policies – anti-pornography and anti-monopoly, which are also seen as two types of governing rationality and technique vis-à-vis LGBTQ people – to trace the trajectory of the convergence of the two policies in the contemporary Chinese context. This is followed by a discussion of the rationale of such governance, highlighting the crucial role of culture for social governance. We use the analysis of state policies and mainstream media discourses to illustrate what Michel Foucault calls governmentality, or the 'art of government' – that is, governing rationalities and techniques – in a contemporary, digital, and Chinese context.⁷

China's Queer Digital Media Industry in the 2010s

Since the mid-2000s, on-demand video streaming platforms, such as Youku, Tudou, iQiyi, Bilibili and Tencent Video, have facilitated a lenient space for nonconforming gender and sexual expressions and subsequently a proliferating queer media industry in China. This has coincided with the rapid development of queer identities, communities, and political activism in urban China. This emergence of non-normative or queer popular cultures was made possible largely owing to these video streaming sites' private ownership, economic imperative, participatory culture, and above all, the temporary absence of government interference from the mid-2000s to the mid-2010s. Together, these sites ushered in new media forms such as short films, web dramas (i.e. television series made specifically for online streaming), and live streaming. These new media forms allowed for a variety of borderline sexual content; they also gave rise to a queer media industry that was of considerable economic and cultural significance.⁹

In facilitating diverse gender and sexual expressions, the novel media forms and the participatory nature of video streaming sites have inspired a cohort of young people including college students and young professionals to create online queer content such as fan fiction and short films. ¹⁰ China's nascent queer media cultures have been engendered by grassroots creativity and initiatives. They were first circulated within subcultural communities such as Boys' Love communities, music fan communities and LGBTQ communities. This origin makes the queer media industry highly dependent on the niche market and media fans. This partly explains why fans can become highly organized online in manipulating social media popularity metrics to support their idols. We will expand on this continuing linkage between media fandom and queer digital industry in the following sections.

The combined forces of queer fans and young people's online creation activities have led to the establishment of start-up media studios specialising in the production of queer themed dramas. According to our rough count, between 2012 and 2016, 22 gay and queer themed web dramas/films were widely circulated on China's video streaming sites. These online series range from short film/web dramas (of 5-30 minutes' long on average) to feature length films (of 60-140 minutes' long), from sitcoms to youth/teen and period dramas. In these web dramas/films, personal expressions of gender and sexual identity and same-sex romantic mishap are prominent whereas length, storylines, and camerawork (many of which were produced on a shoestring budget and with home digital video cameras) are side-lined due to insufficient financing and the lack of an established genre precedent. However, this would soon change with the involvement of big industry players.

To compete with more established and highly controlled television channels and cinema chains, online video platforms were craving for new formats and themes. Since 2014, investors, producers, and distributors have come together to create a systematic content supply and distribution chain. Capitalizing on the emerging market, producers and video sites alike opted for non-normative gender and sexual content to foster the growth of their subscribed membership. This contributed to the rapid development of a queer popular culture which cannot be accessed through traditional television or movie theatres. The market success of a handful of queer-themed web dramas at the early stage accelerated the

professionalization of production in financing and distribution. This market force helped streamline the queer content industry from the standardization of the length of each episode to the professionalization of marketing and distribution.

Blued and ZANK, two major gay social network companies, were pioneer funders of the nascent queer dramas between 2012 and 2018. To brand their dating apps, the two companies funded the production of gay-themed web series *Hi My X Man* (我和 X 先生) and *The Rainbow Family* (一屋赞客) respectively. With the market success of the two series, the queer theme quickly rose to significance through the popular genres of web drama and internet film, as opposed to traditional television dramas and cinema movies, gaining potency in China's entertainment market.

Bolstered by the state promotion of the internet industry and an overall dearth of regulatory oversight, big tech companies and their entertainment platforms significantly expanded the boundaries of gender and sexual expressions in China. In exploring new media formats, content themes, and business models, queer popular cultures proliferate in the forms of web drama, mobile live streaming, online reality show, and online fan group. Such examples include the Boys' Love web series Addiction (上瘾) and the men focused, online reality show Youth with You (青春有你). Thanks to the fast-growing queer media industry, appearing in queer-themed web dramas and live streaming reality shows emerged as one of the easiest ways for actors to gain instant stardom in the past decade. To entertain the increasing fanbase in which LGBTQ and queer-friendly young people played a significant part, male idols became increasingly expressive in terms of their appearance, style, and behaviour: they don unisex clothing and wear heavy makeup and noticeable jewellery. Despite these celebrities' delicate appearance and unorthodox wardrobe, fans expressed fondness of their idols with the endearing term 'brother' (哥哥). The emotional bond between the celebrities and their fans led to highly organized idol-supporting activities (such as fundraising) and inflated popularity metrics (i.e., counts of view, like, share, and comment on social media). As such, a celebrity's popularity became increasingly determined by algorithmic techniques such as trending topics and celebrity ranking lists produced by big tech platforms. This development gave rise to two interrelated media phenomena: first, manipulating popularity algorithms through highly organized fan activities to increase the visibility of idols became commonplace; second, these idols came to be known as 'data traffic stars' (流量明星) – a buzzword referring to celebrities who can generate a large amount of digital engagement.

Sissy capital, media fandom, and China's campaign against big tech

The rapid development of Chinese queer media was soon put to a halt by new government policies. Since 2016, same-sex romance has been banned on TV shows: 'no television drama shall show abnormal sexual relationships and behaviours, such as incest, same-sex relationships, sexual perversion, sexual assault, sexual abuse, sexual violence, and so on'. China's culture and internet regulators has also started to censor web drama using the same criteria for television. May 2022, the National Radio and Television Administration enforced the license rule – one that had previously been used for television dramas and cinema movies – on online streaming dramas and films. In consequence, videos without a license are not allowed to stream online. These rules forced several start-up studios specializing in queer themes to the brink of bankruptcy: Already produced series were unable to be streamed and investors promptly withdrew their funds. 'No [government] interference is the best support,' the director of *Hi My X Man* told us in an interview (conducted in Beijing, December 2016), commenting on the deteriorating environment for queer media producers.

Despite the expanding control over online streaming, China's queer digital media industry continued to thrive as mobile live streaming platforms and online streaming reality shows emerged as new sites of fast growth. According to our observation, at least two online idol producing shows (*Youth with You* and *CHUANG*) on the list below have achieved unprecedented market success. Male contestants of online shows tended to be younger and more expressive of their gender and sexuality: they often wore orange-red eye shadow, lipstick, pearl necklace, and ear pendants. Many of them were queer or queer friendly. Having only enjoyed a short half-year period of relatively relaxed regulation, live streaming quickly fell in line with China's 'sexual normalization' projects. Streaming sites had to regulate the

behaviours and wardrobes of their male streamers: flirting is no longer allowed; topless displays and above-the-knee shorts are strictly forbidden.¹⁴ In regulating these online streaming reality shows, 娘炮, a gender slur that mixes nationalistic sentiments with hostility towards gender and sexual minorities, was used for regulatory justification.

Seeing these male contestants' unorthodox appearance and style as abnormal aesthetics, China's culture and internet regulators suggested that the worship of data traffic and the disorderly expansion of capital are the underlying causes of this culture.¹⁵ Alarmed by the impact of social media popularity metrics on society, the Ministry of Culture and Tourism issued a notice urging an urgent review of the work ethics of cultural workers. The notice severely criticizes online fan cultures, sissy men imageries, and the worship of data traffic. It calls for urgent, proactive, and collective actions against the unregulated growth and disorderly expansion of capital in the entertainment sector; it also invites expert, policy and industry interventions to reinstate artistic values and the public good.¹⁶

This top-down criticism initiated a wave of media censorship on non-gender conforming celebrities in state media and social media. In some cases, sensational, patriotic slogans such as 'sissy men lead to a sissy nation' (少年娘则国娘) were used in state media, blaming sissy men for misrepresenting the nation and misleading the country's youth. ¹⁷ In this context, the term sissy pants is used both as a target and a means of the country's regulation of big tech. Gender and sexuality have now been made a frontline in China's culture and internet governance.

Two high-profile cases in 2021 came to the fore in which the discourses of sissy men and their online persona of data traffic stars were used in the service of China's campaign against big tech power in the entertainment industry. In May 2021, the iQiyi-produced online streaming competition show *Youth with You* prompted an immediate government response when the show's fans poured a large amount of milk down the drain to obtain the QR codes printed inside the bottle caps to cast votes for their male idols. The incident triggered a torrent of media criticism, and media critics held the androgynous and effeminate-looking male contestants on the show accountable for this fan behaviour. ¹⁸ In response,

Beijing's television regulators ordered an immediate suspension of the show. The repercussion of this event continued into September 2021 when the National Radio and Television Administration led a wave of national crackdowns on sissy culture, online fan clubs, and idol-led reality shows.

In the same year, another organized fan activity took place following the arrest of Kris Wu (吴亦 凡), one of the most-followed celebrities on Weibo with more than 50 million followers. In July 2021, Wu was held in custody on suspicion of rape that might have involved someone underage. Shocked fans expressed their disbelief on social media. Some called for the launch of a fundraising campaign to restore their idol's reputation, and others defended Wu by insisting that 'our brother went to prison simply for practicing his rap techniques'. State media and media critics immediately intervened. Some commentators used sensational headlines such as 'sissy man Kris Wu and the capital ecology behind him must be resolutely eradicated'. ¹⁹

In Chinese media, Wu was criticized for being an example of data traffic star; that is, social media celebrity who has the capacity of generating many online activities surrounding them. Xinhua News Agency, for example, suggested how the capital hidden behind the sissy male idols should be held accountable for this phenomenon:

Misled by the worship of data and personal gains, capital and its organization jointly fuel the chaotic fan culture. From creating hashtags in the name of love to inciting media hype, from managing click farms to faking social media accounts, from manipulating online comments to trapping fans into debts for organized idol-supporting and fundraising activities, there is a grey trade chain behind most-followed celebrities. Driven by economic gains, some unworthy and unethical celebrities have been over-branded, and fan cultures have become a site for massive profits.²⁰

Following these events, the Cyberspace Administration of China (CAC) launched a special campaign to curb online fan clubs and their organized idol-supporting activities, such as fundraising and

organizing click farms where fans are coordinated to click and comment on news or shows of their idols to increase these celebrities' online visibility. Although Wu was not gay identified, he was often seen as a queer icon and a large proportion of his fan base included queer and LGBTQ-friendly youth. The media reports surrounding Wu soon made a convenient connection between celebrity culture, fan culture and queer culture. From the regulator's perspective, techno-capital, fan groups, online data traffic, and sissy men idols constitute an interconnected, mutually dependent, and self-reproductive ecosystem (which we illustrate in Figure 1); together, they erode Chinese society and expose the country's teenagers to a 'toxic' media environment. The regulation of the disorderly capital of big techs must therefore go hand in hand with the regulation of gender norms and fan culture.

[figure 1 about here]

Figure 1: The production of sissy capital

The above two cases suggest that both the government regulators and the state media have been concerned about the algorithmic manipulation of cultural metrics by techniques produced by privately-owned big tech platforms, such as trending topics and ranking lists. These technologies have given rise to a new participatory culture in which fan groups perform data labour as they manipulate these cultural metrics in a highly organized manner.²² Fans of data traffic stars proactively generate data traffic by creating trending hashtags and sharing their idols' news on social media to inflate the view counts of their idols. Often, fans organized themselves to troll negative comments on their idols to steer public opinion. Under these circumstances, the data traffic surrounding these celebrities has become an indicator of their commercial value.

Before the anti-sissy men sentiment became a national sensation in the context of recent culture and internet regulation, Chinese's state media had already voiced their disapproval of this phenomenon. When men-focused online streaming reality shows led China's digital entertainment industry, an editorial published by Xinhua News Agency in September 2018 initiated the media campaign against sissy men.

This widely circulated article describes 'little fresh meat' and sissy men who claimed fame on web dramas, online reality shows, and internet platforms as 'an eyesore' (辣眼睛), 'sick aesthetics' (病态审美) and 'weirdos' (奇葩和怪咖).²³ Provocatively labelling nonconforming gender and sexual cultures as a matter concerning national security, the article even used the sensational phrase 'sissy men lead to a sissy nation' (少年娘则国娘) to condemn the capital behind it:

From 'fresh' to 'beautiful,' and then 'sissy,' the transition of this sick aesthetics is intriguing. Sissy men have not come into being in one day. They are outcome of derailed consumption on the appearance and the attention economy; they index a new variant of extravagance and vanity commonly found in the culture and entertainment sector. Fostered by various freakish idol production activities, metrosexual men are branded as 'data traffic young men' and good looks have become something people are proud of. Capital fuels the trend.²⁴

The Xinhua News Agency's criticism of sissy men culture created a hostile environment for celebrity and fan cultures. Denouncing sissy men with sensational news headlines, misinformation, disinformation, and conspiracy theories have become increasing common and even politically correct. The conspiracy theory surrounding sissy men reached its culmination in October 2019 when the Torch of Thought, a Weibo account run by the Research Centre for National Cultural Security and Ideology Building, reposted a widely circulated social media article titled 'Do you know how hard the American CIA is working to make you like sissy men?' (为了让你喜欢娘炮, 你知道美国中情局多努力吗?). The article caught media attention because of the research centre's affiliation to the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences – a government thinktank responsible for the interpretation of government policies. In this article, the author used an unverified case from Japan to argue that sissy men culture was an US government initiative in the post-World War II era to brainwash the Japanese people through the entertainment industry. By deliberately weakening Japanese masculinity and making Japanese men look weak and unconfident, this initiative effectively reduced the resistance of the Japanese against their American counterparts.²⁵

These articles and state policies show that the Chinese authorities are now pandering to, and sometimes even actively leading, the anti-sissy men sentiment by advocating reductive views on nonconforming gender and sexual cultures. This style of disinformation – considering its misleading use of facts to frame an issue – received a backlash from feminists in the comment threads on social media. Despite the outpour of discontent with the use of gender slurs in government documents and mainstream media discourses, the intrusive narratives on sissy men have nonetheless gained potency in Chinese society. In these narratives, anti-sissy and homophobic sentiments have been infused with nationalistic pride; increasingly, they provide a powerful emotional source to mobilize public and popular support for stricter cultural and internet governance.

From anti-pornography to anti-monopoly: The expansion of regulatory language

This section aims to explain the governing rationalities lying behind the censorship of queer culture and the regulation of big tech in contemporary China; it also accounts for their convergence in the contemporary, digital and platform context. Based on selected government documents and their official interpretations and dissemination through state media, we have identified two interrelated discourses — which can also be seen as two types of governing rationality and technique — through which queer sexualities and their media representations have come to be regulated: anti-pornography and anti-monopoly. In the past, non-normative genders and sexualities were primarily censored through the anti-pornography discourse. In recent years, they have also been closely scrutinized under anti-monopoly regulations. In the crackdown on online fandom, for instance, the anti-sissy men sentiment has conveniently become part of the anti-monopoly campaign due to the controversial nature of the sissy men image and the ability of celebrity cultures and media fans to rapidly galvanize public support. Focusing on the official discourses of anti-pornography and anti-monopoly, this section aims to illustrate how gender, sexuality and capital have come to intersect in China's contemporary governing rationalities and techniques.

It is important to recognise the complexity of China's regulatory system. In contemporary China, government departmental directives, industrial guidelines, and state laws constitute an interlocking regulatory system, and their boundaries are often blurred. In regulating the media industry, notices, rules, and orders from relevant government departments are used more frequently than state laws. These departmental directives serve as convenient means of regulation because they do not need to go through elaborate political deliberation to seek approval from the National People's Congress, China's legislative body. The lines between departmental directives and laws are deliberately unclear, and these notices, rules, and orders often operate in similar way as the law does due to the strong control that government regulators exert over the media industry. In China's regulatory regime, trade associations also constitute an important part of the government's surveillance network because they oversee the technoentertainment sector through a membership system that consists of almost all privately-owned video streaming platforms and film production companies. Working through trade associations, these directives are often able to make quick and efficient regulatory interventions in a rapidly changing media industry. Failing to comply with these directives can lead to administrative penalties including the closure of business.

Anti-pornography: non-normative sexualities as an indication of pornography

China's anti-pornography campaign has a long history. Homosexuality was not instituted as a regulatory subject in the culture sector until 1988 when a directive from the Press and Publication Administration listed homosexuality as one of the defining elements of pornographic and obscene materials. The principle that homosexuality serves as an indication of obscenity and pornography has been in place ever since despite the removal of 'hooliganism' (流氓罪) from China's Criminal Law in 1997. This directive regained public attention in 2016 when China Television Drama Production Industry Association (and China Netcasting Services Association openly categorized homosexuality as 'abnormal sexual content' that should be banned under the anti-pornography policy. Both trade associations put homosexuality in

the same category as incest, sexual deviance, sexual assault, sexual abuse, and sexual violence, all of which fall under the umbrellas of pornography, obscenity, and vulgarity.²⁸

It is widely acknowledged that the internet serves as a conduit for obscene and pornographic material. There is, however, a lack of consensus concerning what content should be regarded as obscene and pornographic. Official documents and published interviews often make vague claims about the prevalence of obscenity and pornography, but rarely do they explain why homosexuality is categorized as such. In a 2016 media interview, You Xiaogang, president of the China Television Drama Production Industry Association, described the implementation of the anti-pornography rule in the following way:

This has nothing to do with whether homosexuality is socially or legally permissible. This guideline simply states that the distribution of homosexual content is not allowed. It only targets the industry; there is no need to extend this beyond the industry. Could it be said that it is not discrimination if producers insist on making homosexual content when they are fully aware that there is no way to broadcast it? Why does anyone still want to squander money this way? Why does anyone still want to waste valuable creative resources on this?²⁹

As You's speech suggests, although content censorship primarily targets the dissemination end, it also negatively impacts on the production end of queer media and culture. Cutting off the financing, creation, and dissemination of queer content effectively means banning queer media all together. Also, the criteria for content censorship are often extremely unclear, and the deliberately vague censorship criteria allow convenient content regulation. It is known that the Chinese government strategically utilizes 'opaque' terms as regulatory rules to increase its influence on the internet.³⁰ After all, vague language allows for a wide range of interpretation, providing ample flexibility for policy implementation while making it harder for producers to pin down the boundary of acceptability. This boundary is of crucial importance for queer media producers because the precarious nature of their work. In their deliberately blurred boundaries, the discourses of pornography, obscenity, and vulgarity have become a technology of control that offers

queer media producers both opportunities and restrictions, although these opportunities are often fraught with serious risks.³¹

Anti-monopoly: 'sissy pop' and the disorderly expansion of capital

The regulation of digital media industry has recently become entangled in China's anti-monopoly campaign since 2020, primarily through the discourses of sissy men, data traffic stars, and disorderly capital. Since a Politburo readout in December 2020, the phrase 'disorderly expansion of capital' has been frequently mentioned in government meetings, official documents, and state media. 'Strengthening anti-monopoly work and preventing the disorderly expansion of capital' was officially made a government agenda at the 2020 Central Economic Work Conference convened by the CCP's Central Committee and the State Council. Since then, the mission of preventing the disorderly expansion of capital was quickly adopted by country's culture and internet regulators and used to justify actions against internet conglomerates, celebrities, and fan economies.

Banyuetan, the CCP's propaganda magazine, for example, warned against the capitalist manipulation of the idol economy, recommending the exercise of more regulatory oversight to stop the capital from contaminating teenage fans. China's economic mouthpieces Economic Daily and China Economic Weekly coined the term 'sissy capital', linking the rise of sissy men culture to the disorderly expansion of capital, recommending that 'to cleanse the poisonous sissy men culture, the nation must eradicate the capital that provides the fertile ground for its growth'. In August 2021, the CCP-led China Federation of Literary and Art Circles organized a meeting to improve the work ethics of literary and entertainment workers, in which the high-profile celebrities Zhou Dongyu and Du Jiang read out a proposal calling for action against online fan cultures and sissy men imageries.

In the view of China's cultural and internet regulators, effeminate male idols are a data-construct intimately linked to techno-capital. What is problematic for the government is not simply the massive popularity of sissy men in terms of their ability of accruing large online followings, but that such idols and the platforms they depend on have been generating excessive economic power that is increasingly

outside control of the government. In many cases, sissy male idols have become synonymous with data traffic stars — a buzzword referring to celebrities who can generate a large amount of online data through social media followings. Labelling the issue as the 'worship of data traffic', regulatory bodies including the Cyberspace Administration of China (CAC), the National Radio and Television Administration, and the Ministry of Culture and Tourism have jointly launched campaigns against the disorderly expansion of capital in the culture and entertainment sector. In August 2021, the CAC launched a special campaign called 'Clean-up Operation: Rectifying Chaotic Fan Cultures' (清朗:'饭圈'乱象整治专项行动). This campaign brought big tech and their increasing influence on the entertainment industry to the regulatory front. In this operation, online fan clubs and data traffic celebrities were criticized for cheating on social media ranking lists and trending topics. As a result of the campaign, 814 hashtags and 39 mini programmes dedicated to channelling data flows to selected celebrities were removed from the internet. ³⁶

This was far from a one-off operation. More dedicated campaigns followed under the name of 'Clean-up Operation', and more government departments including the Ministry of Culture and Tourism and the National Radio and Television Administration got involved. By using the discourse of anti-pornography and anti-vulgarity, these Clean-up Operations have expanded the ways in which nonconforming gender and sexual cultures are made either unlawful or nefarious within state policies and dominant social norms. In recent departmental notices, rules, and guidelines, not only are the 'disorderly capital' held accountable for misleading cultural trends and consumer behaviours; it is also accused of disrupting the order of the culture market. Altogether, data traffic stars, the worship of data traffic, and sissy men have become both objects of regulation and a discursive framework through which the regulation of culture and entertainment industry is justified.

Containing the disorderly expansion of capital has also contributed to China's anti-monopoly campaign. In April 2021, China's tech giant Alibaba, which owns Taobao and Alipay, was fined a record amount of 18,282 billion RMB for forbidding shop owners to operate businesses on its competitor's platforms.³⁷ In the same year, the Anti-Monopoly Bureau was established.³⁸ According to *The Beijing*

News, between August 2008 (when China's Anti-Monopoly Law came into effect) and November 2020, 58 anti-monopoly cases were prosecuted but none of them involved internet companies.³⁹ In contrast, between 1 January 2020 and 14 December 2021, 89 anti-monopoly investigations took place in the internet sector, accounting for 75.42% of the total number of all the investigations.⁴⁰ These anti-monopoly cases involved almost all of China's leading tech giants such as Alibaba, Tencent, and Baidu. Obviously, the 'internet capital' has become the focal point of the Chinese government's campaign against the expansion of capital. The State Administration of Market Regulation even issued a guideline to specifically direct anti-monopoly investigations in platform economies. According to the guideline, the misuse and abuse of platform rules, data, and algorithms to achieve platform dominance and industry monopoly, which had previously been widely practiced by online fan groups, are now outlawed.⁴¹

Although Alibaba's anti-monopoly violations were found in its online retailing business, the internet conglomerate nonetheless accelerated its exit from the culture and entertainment sector by selling its media assets accumulated over the past few years. This included its stock shares in Mango Excellent Media – a company operated by China's leading television channel Hunan TV.⁴² This action was taken in response to the warning against the disorderly expansion of capital, which allegedly accounted for the permeation of sissy men and data traffic stars from the internet to the national broadcasting system.⁴³ Amid tightening regulations in China's culture sector, Alibaba also reorganized its entertainment business by handing over Youku – one of China's leading video streaming platforms – to one of its subsidiaries. In this way, Alibaba was able to maintain some distance from the operation of Youku through indirect ownership.

These cases indicate that anti-monopoly, anti-capital, and anti-sissy men have become increasingly entangled in China's big tech sector. The discourses of sissy men and data traffic stars have emerged as yet another technology of control in addition to the past discourses of pornography, obscenity, and vulgarity. Altogether, they suggest that, in contemporary China, the governance of culture and the internet goes in tandem with each other, and that it has quickly unfolded through the establishment and reinforcement of new gender and sexual norms.

Governing queer culture and consolidating postsocialist hegemony

It is well known that gender and sexuality are highly regulated subjects in China. What is needed is a more nuanced understanding of how the regulatory methods, perspectives, and procedures of gender and sexuality work, and how they have shifted over time with changing technological, market, and political conditions. In the contemporary era when digital media and platform economies play a crucial role in society, gender and sexuality have become significant components in, if not primary additions to, the regulatory framework in China's campaign against big tech. This is a genuine concern for the Chinese government because big tech's economic and cultural influence has grown to a point where their private ownership is increasingly seen as a threat to the cultural order that the CCP seeks to maintain. The CCP has had a complex and even ambivalent relationship with big tech since the latter's emergence. On the one hand, the party-state relies on big tech to consolidate its governance and to expand its wealth and influence; on the other, it keeps big tech in close rein so its power can be contained. This is done through a range of measures including maintaining a stakeholder position in stock market shares, co-opting key management positions into the CCP bureaucracy, as well as through media regulation and cultural policy.

The convergence of big tech and nonnormative genders and sexualities illustrates the vital role of culture in the CCP governance. The CCP has placed a strong emphasis on the importance of culture for social governance and nation building. It understands the importance of culture in gaining hegemony, consolidating control, creating social consensus, and creating a new political and economic order. In 2014, Chinese president Xi Jinping reiterated the importance of culture for the country on several occasions, stating that 'the arts must serve the people and serve socialism' and artists should implement 'the party's policies on the arts'.

Who defines culture and how culture is defined are important issues to consider. The CCP's understanding of culture is underpinned by culture as mass culture (大众文化) for ordinary people for revolutionary purposes. But there is a slippage between mass culture and popular culture (流行文化).⁴⁶ The CCP sees popular culture as represented by Hollywood films, Korean pop, celebrity culture, fan

culture and queer culture, all of which are transient, foreign, and even harmful to the national culture and polity; they need to be constantly monitored and carefully contained to minimize their negative impact on society. To some extent, the CCP sees queer culture and fan culture as the fashionable lifestyle of those young people influenced by Western popular and bourgeois culture; it therefore adopts a hostile attitude towards queer culture and media fandom. In doing so, it ignores the needs and desires of a younger and urban generation to express their identities and cultural tastes. Thinking of gender and sexual expressions in a rigid Chinese/Western dichotomy misses the transnational nature of gender variance, sexual diversity, and popular cultural flows.

The CCP's campaigns against youth culture and popular culture purports to bridge the widening social gaps between different classes, regions, ethnicities, and rural/urban divides. These huge gaps in Chinese society are a result of China's decade-long neoliberal economic reforms in the post-Mao era. To counter the negative impacts of neoliberal reforms, together with the political and social unrests produced as a result of these policies, the CCP has turned to the realm of culture as an antidote, a quick and easy fix, to social problems. But culture alone cannot solve problems of political economy and resource distribution. A unified national culture is not only unattainable but also unwelcome in a divided society where people from different strata of society do not share the same cultural vocabulary and aesthetic tastes. Without addressing social inequalities in wealth and resource redistribution, a cultural solution is bound to be insufficient.

What is happening in China today not only demonstrates the CCP's continued attempts to define culture to consolidate its hegemony in a top-down manner at a time when China is facing a difficult international environment as it is navigating through a global pandemic; it also demonstrates the gendered (and queer) nature of capital and the capitalist co-optation of gender and sexual cultures in an era where digital media and technologies are perpetuating social inequalities. Reductive in its understanding of queer culture and fan culture, these regulatory policies show the need to address issues of resource distribution and political economy in an age of platform capitalism. In a global context where culture is often seen as autonomous and independent of politics and economy, it is important to underline the

complex relationship between cultural representation and political economy in a neoliberal, postsocialist, and digital world. In a global platform industry where money and fame are desired, profit and identity are entwined, and gender and sexuality are capitalized, it is crucial to ask what a regulatory authority can and should do, and what are the limits of such regulation.

Conclusion

In recent years, queer media and fan culture have become a convenient forefront for the state to mobilize mass support for political aims, resulting in queer media being constantly monitored and its associated culture market being routinely regulated. The regulation of cultural industry and big tech is immanently present in and exercised through the production of gender and sexual norms. Together, the two mechanisms have established the importance of culture — and the CCP's hegemonic understanding of Chinese socialist culture — for more effective state governance. But such governance is deeply flawed: while it imagines a hegemonic form of mass culture for the people, it neglects the needs of young people, many of whom are queer-identified or queer-friendly, for more diverse and dynamic forms of cultural expression; while it purports to promote a more public and egalitarian socialist economy, it neglects the entangled and ambivalent relationship between capital, popular culture, pleasure and youth agency. We therefore need a critical understanding of the entwined relationship between culture and political economy, as well as a more nuanced account of queer and fan culture as both cultural representation and political economy. After all, queer culture, fan culture and platform economy should not be seen as antithetical to a Chinese and socialist political economy; they should be seen as an integral part of it, and the negotiations of power relations and social meanings surrounding them are constant and never-ending.

In conclusion, this article has analysed the rationale and techniques of how gender expressions and queer culture have become part of China's governance of big tech and platform industries. Through the analysis of government policies and mainstream media discourses, this article suggests that, in contemporary China, the censorship of queer culture and fan culture and the control of big tech have become increasingly intertwined, both of which are based on the need to define and govern culture in

order to consolidate a socialist hegemony in the CCP's eyes as well as a reductionist understanding of Chinese culture and socialist culture. Despite the limitations of such an understanding, the convergence of

gender, sexuality and capital reminds us of the crucial role of culture and its close relationship with

political economy. In this sense, the Chinese government's containment of sissy capital is not only a sign

of the party-state's attempt to produce a hegemonic masculinity for the nationalist agenda, but also an

issue pertaining to what Chinese socialism can be in the government vision as well as whether, and how,

newly emerged human subjectivities, technological affordances, cultural expressions and economic forms

can be situated within such a vision.

ORCID iDs

Author 1: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9691-3976

Author 2: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1905-7926

References

Bao, Hongwei (2021) Queer Media in China. London: Routledge.

Dai, Jinhua (2012) Coordinates, confusions and cultural studies. In: Morris, Meaghan and Hjort, Mette (eds)

Creativity and Academic Activism: Instituting Cultural Studies. Hong Kong: Hong Kong University Press, 125–38.

Foucault, Michel (1991) Governmentality. In: The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality. In Burchell,

Graham, Gordon, Colin and Miller, Peter (eds). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 87–104.

Finance Circles 金融界 (2021) 文艺界批饭圈文化娘炮形象: 被市场资本裹挟 危害了行业发展 (The Literary and

Art Circles reproach sissy men imageries in fan cultures: entangled with capital market and threatening the cultural

industry). 金融界 (Finance Circles) 25 August.

https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1709034163570620457&wfr=spider&for=pc, accessed 10 July 2022.

21

Han, Xuezhu 韩雪竹, Wang, Jiesheng 王解生 and Wang, Yao 王垚 (2021)《修身守正 立心铸魂: 致广大文艺工作者倡议书》发布 (Cultivating one's body and mind: An advocacy letter to arts and cultural workers). 中国文学艺术界联合会 (China Federation of Literary and Art Circles), 25 August.

http://www.cflac.org.cn/wywzt/2021/xsszlxzh/cys/202108/t20210831_558307.html, accessed 10 July 2022.

Jiang, Tianjiao 姜天骄 (2021) 娱乐节目别'愚'乐 (entertainment programs should not be too entertaining). 经济日报 (Economic Daily), 7 November. http://www.ce.cn/xwzx/gnsz/gdxw/202111/07/t20211107_37066186.shtml, accessed 10 July 2022.

Jenkins, Henry (2006) *Convergence Culture: Where Old and New Media Collide*. New York: New York University Press.

Jing, Yu 荆玉 (2021) 阿里文娱再收敛 (Alibaba continues downsizing its entertainment sector). 36Kr, 28 September. https://36kr.com/p/1417413874040194, accessed 10 July 2022.

Lavin, Maud, Yang, Ling, and Jamie J. Zhao(eds) (2017) *Boys' Love, Cosplay and Androgynous Idols: Queer Fan Cultures in Mainland China, Hong Kong and Taiwan*. Hong Kong: Hong Kong University Press.

Li, Guangman 李光满 (2021a) 每个人都能感受到, 一场深刻的变革正在进行! (Everybody can feel it: A profound transformation is underway). 新华网 (Xinhua Net), 29 August. http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2021-08/29/c_1127807097.htm, accessed 10 July 2022.

Li, Guangman 李光满 (2021b) 没有血性就没有胜利, 没有灵魂就没有希望, 必须坚决铲除娘炮吴亦凡及他身后的资本生态! (No blood, no victories, no soul, no hope! Sissy man Kris Wu and the capital ecology behind him must be resolutely eradicated). 李光满说 (Says Li Guangman), 20 July.

https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/9Wa9HnmmdBNJJtHKZVWYeQ, accessed 10 July 2022.

Lu, Shen and Hunt, Katie (2016) China bans same-sex romance from TV screens. *CNN*. 3 March. https://edition.cnn.com/2016/03/03/asia/china-bans-same-sex-dramas/index.html, accessed 10 July 2022.

Lu, Min 陆敏 and Zhou, Lin 周琳 (2020) 解读中央经济工作会议精神: 防止资本无序扩张 (Understand the spirit of Central Economic Conference: Prevent the disorderly expansion of capital). The State Council of the People's Republic of China, 27 December. http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2020-12/27/content_5573663.htm, accessed 10 July 2022.

Mao, Zedong (1980) *Talks at the Yan'an Conference on Literature and Art*. Translated by Bonnie S. McDougall. Ann Arbor, MI: Michigan University Press.

Ministry of Culture and Tourism (2021) 文化和旅游部印发通知并召开座谈会强调进一步加强文艺工作者教育管理和道德建设工作 (The Ministry of Culture and Tourism issued notices and organised symposiums to call for the consolidation of the education and ethics of cultural workers). 30 August. https://www.mct.gov.cn/whzx/whyw/202108/t20210830_927427.htm, accessed 10 July 2022.

Ng, Eve and Li, Xiaomeng (2020) A queer 'socialist brotherhood': The Guardian web series, boys' love fandom, and the Chinese state. *Feminist Media Studies* 20(4): 479–95.

National Radio and Television Administration (2021) 国家广播电视总局办公厅关于进一步加强文艺节目及其人员管理的通知 (Notice by the National Radio and Television Administration to Further Strengthen the Management of Cultural and Artistic Programmes and Their Personnel). 2 September.

http://www.nrta.gov.cn/art/2021/9/2/art_113_57756.html, accessed 10 July 2022.

Niu, Wenxin 钮文新 (2021) 坚决割除'娘炮资本': 摧残民族血性的生意必须搁浅 (Resolutely eradicate the "sissy men capital:" Businesses that break our national blood must be suspended). 中国经济周刊 (China Economic Weekly), 25 August. https://weibo.com/ttarticle/p/show?id=2309404674113045135795, accessed 10 July 2022.

Press and Publication Administration (1988) 关于认定淫秽色情出版物的暂行规定 (Interim Provisions on the Identification of Obscene and Pornographic Publications). 27 December.

https://law.pkulaw.com/bugui/863cdb56cb85845bbdfb.html, accessed 16 June 2018.

Song, Geng (2022) 'Little fresh meat': The politics of sissiness and sissyphobia in contemporary China. *Men and Masculinities*, 25(1), 68–86.

State Administration of Market Regulation (2021a) 市场监管总局依法对阿里巴巴集团控股有限公司在中国境内 网络零售平台服务市场实施 '二选一'垄断行为作出行政处罚 (State Administration of Market Regulation issued administrative penalty to Alibaba Group Holding Ltd. Against market monopoly). 10 April. https://www.samr.gov.cn/xw/zj/202104/t20210410_327702.html, accessed 10 July 2022.

State Administration of Market Regulation (2021b) 国务院反垄断委员会关于平台经济领域的反垄断指南 (The Anti-Monopoly Commission of the State Council's Anti-Monopoly Guidelines on the Platform Economy). 7 February. https://gkml.samr.gov.cn/nsjg/fldj/202102/t20210207_325967.html, accessed 10 July 2022.

State Administration of Market Regulation (2021c) 国家反垄断局正式挂牌 (China set up its Anti-Monopoly Bureau). 18 November. https://www.samr.gov.cn/xw/zj/202111/t20211118_336974.html, accessed 10 July 2022.

Tsui, Lokman (2003) The Panopticon as the antithesis of a space of freedom: Control and regulation of the internet in China, *China Information* 17(2): 65-82.

Torch of Thought 思想火炬 (2019) 为了让你喜欢娘炮, 你知道美国中情局多努力吗? (Do you know how hard the American CIA is working to make you like sissy men'). 国家文化安全与意识形态建设研究中心 (Research Centre for National Cultural Security and Ideology Building), 20 October. https://weibo.com/3917499594/Icmt3gKNV, accessed 10 July 2022.

Wang, Shuaishuai (2019) Living with censorship: The political economy and cultural politics of Chinese gay dating apps. PhD diss., University of Amsterdam.

Wang, Shuaishuai (2020a) Chinese gay men pursuing online fame: Erotic reputation and internet celebrity economies. *Feminist Media Studies* 20(4): 548–64.

Wang, Shuaishuai (2020b) Live streaming, intimate situations, and the circulation of same-sex affect: Monetizing affective encounters on Blued. *Sexualities* 23(5-6):934 –50.

Xiao, Yang 肖扬 (2022) 网络电影, 网络剧有了许可证 (Internet films and web dramas now need a streaming license). 北京青年报 (Beijing Youth Daily). 17 May. http://epaper.ynet.com/html/2022-05/17/content_398133.htm?div=-1, accessed 10 July 2022.

Xinhua (2014) Xi Jinping's talks at the Beijing Forum on Literature and Art. *China Copyright and Media*, 14 October. https://chinacopyrightandmedia.wordpress.com/2014/10/16/xi-jinpings-talks-at-the-beijing-forum-on-literature-and-art/, accessed 1 July 2022.

Xin, Shiping 辛识平 (2018) '娘炮'之风当休矣 (Time to stop the sissy men pop culture). 新华社 (Xinhua News Agency), 6 September. http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-09/06/c_1123391309.htm, accessed 4 May 2022.

Xin, Shiping 辛识平 (2021a) 让病态 '饭圈'彻底凉凉 (Eradicate the sick "fan cultures"). 新华社 (Xinhua News Agency), 2 August. http://www.xinhuanet.com/2021-08/02/c 1127722703.htm, accessed 10 July 2022.

Xin, Shiping 辛识平 (2021b) 不良粉丝文化整治工作取得阶段性成效 (The regulation of fan culture achieved results). 新华社 (Xinhua News Agency), 2 August. http://www.xinhuanet.com/legal/2021-08/02/c_1127722785.htm, accessed 10 July 2022.

Xue, Peng 薛鹏 and Guan, Xiaopu 管筱璞 (2021) 极端追星挑战底线 乱象背后是流量至上畸形导向下的资本黑手: 整治"饭圈"乱象 (Extreme idol-chasing tests social limits, the greedy capital that manipulates the worship of data traffic must be held accountable for this chaos: Rectify chaotic fan cultures). 中国纪检监察报 (China News for The CCP Central Commission for Discipline Inspection and The State Committee of Supervisory), 5 August. https://jijcb.ccdi.gov.cn/epaper/index.html?guid=1423008325900959745, accessed 10 July 2022.

Xu, Xiaodan 许小丹 (2021) 粉丝文化缘何乱象不断?警惕资本操弄"偶像经济"之手 (Why chaotic fan cultures propagate? The capital behind the "idol economies" must be held accountable), 半月谈 (Banyuetan), 2 August. https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/D4FAzmb3ZUpFJJaXXP05SA, accessed 10 July 2022.

Yang, Siting 杨偲婷 (2016) 尤小刚谈电视剧制作通则: 中国播的东西当然要和中国社会相符 (You Xiaogang discusses the new regulation on television drama production: What to broadcast in China must align with the Chinese thoughts). 澎湃新闻 (The Paper), 6 March. https://www.thepaper.cn/newsDetail_forward_1439971, accessed 10 July 2022.

Yin, Yiyi (2020) An emergent algorithmic culture: The data-ization of online fandom in China. *International Journal of Cultural Studies* 23(4): 475–92.

Zhao, Jamie Jing (2020) It has never been 'normal': queer pop in post-2000 China. *Feminist Media Studies* 20(4): 463–78.

Zhang, Qian and Negus, Keith (2020) East Asian pop music idol production and the emergence of data fandom in China. *International Journal of Cultural Studies* 23(4): 493–511.

Zhuang, Pinghui (2016) China tightens censorship of online TV programmes days after suspending shows featuring gay love, excessive sex and violence. *South China Morning Post*. 28 February.

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/1918020/china-tightens-censorship-online-tv-programmes-days-after, accessed 10 July 2022.

Zha, Zhiyuan 查志远 and Xiao, Longping 肖隆平 (2021) 2021: 中国反垄断 '大年' (2021: A major year for China's anti-monopoly campaign). 新京报 (The Beijing News). 22 December.

https://www.bjnews.com.cn/detail/164009242014784.html, accessed 10 July 2022.

Notes

_

¹ 国家广播电视总局办公厅关于进一步加强文艺节目及其人员管理的通知 (Notice from the National Radio and Television Administration regarding strengthening regulation of culture and entertainment programmes and personnel), 2 September 2021, http://www.nrta.gov.cn/art/2021/9/2/art_113_57756.html, accessed 10 November 2022.

² Niu Wenxin 钮文新,坚决割除 '娘炮资本': 摧残民族血性的生意必须搁浅 (Resolutely eradicate the "sissy men capital:" Businesses that break our national blood must be suspended). 中国经济周刊 (China Economic Weekly), 25 August 2021, https://weibo.com/ttarticle/p/show?id=2309404674113045135795, accessed 10 July 2022.

³ Lu Min 陆敏 and Zhou Li 周琳, 解读中央经济工作会议精神: 防止资本无序扩张 (Interpreting the Central Economic Conference: Preventing the Disorderly Expansion of Capital), 27 December 2020, http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2020-12/27/content 5573663.htm, accessed 10 November 2022.

⁴ Geng Song, 'Little fresh meat': The politics of sissiness and sissyphobia in contemporary China, *Men and Masculinities*, 25(1), 2022: 68–86.

⁵ Song, 'Little fresh meat', 82.

⁶ This article uses the literal meaning of the term 'convergence'; that is, 'the act of converging and especially moving toward union or uniformity' (Merriam Webster) in this article. Although this definition has also informed what Henry Jenkins calls 'media convergence', i.e. the coming together of old and new forms of media, the article does not refer to media convergence in the Jenkinsian sense.

⁷ Michel Foucault, Governmentality, in Graham Burchell, Colin Gordon and Peter Miller (eds), *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality*, Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1991, 87–104.

⁸ Jamie Jing Zhao, It has never been 'normal': Queer pop in post-2000 China, *Feminist Media Studies* 20(4), 2020: 463–78, Eve Ng and Xiaomeng Li, A queer 'socialist brotherhood': The Guardian web series, boys' love fandom, and the Chinese state, *Feminist Media Studies* 20(4), 2020: 479–95, Hongwei Bao, *Queer Media in China*. London: Routledge, 2021.

- ¹¹ Shen Lu and Katie Hunt, China bans same-sex romance from TV screens, *CNN*, 3 March 2016, https://edition.cnn.com/2016/03/03/asia/china-bans-same-sex-dramas/index.html, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ¹² Pinghui Zhuang, China tightens censorship of online TV programmes days after suspending shows featuring gay love, excessive sex and violence, *South China Morning Post*, 28 February, 2016,
- https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/1918020/china-tightens-censorship-online-tv-programmes-days-after, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ¹³ Xiao Yang 肖扬, 网络电影、网络剧有了许可证 (Internet films and web dramas now need a streaming license), 北京青年报 (Beijing Youth Daily), 17 May 2022, http://epaper.ynet.com/html/2022-
- 05/17/content 398133.htm?div=-, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ¹⁴ Shuaishuai Wang, Live streaming, intimate situations, and the circulation of same-sex affect: Monetizing affective encounters on Blued. *Sexualities* 23(5-6), 2020b: 934 –50.
- ¹⁵ Xin Shiping 辛识平, 不良粉丝文化整治工作取得阶段性成效 (The regulation of fan culture achieved results), Xinhua News Agency, 2 August 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/legal/2021-08/02/c_1127722785.htm, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ¹⁶ 文化和旅游部印发通知并召开座谈会强调进一步加强文艺工作者教育管理和道德建设工作 (The Ministry of Culture and Tourism issued notices and organised symposiums to call for the consolidation of the education and ethics of cultural workers), 30 August 2021. https://www.mct.gov.cn/whzx/whyw/202108/t20210830_927427.htm, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ¹⁷ Xin Shiping 辛识平, '娘炮'之风当休矣 (Time to stop the sissy men pop culture), Xinhua News Agency, 6 September 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-09/06/c_1123391309.htm, accessed 10 November 2022; Guangman Li 李光满, 每个人都能感受到一场深刻的变革正在进行 (Everyone can sense this ongoing profound social change), *Xinhua Net*, 9 August 2021,
- http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2021-08/29/c_1127807097.htm, accessed 10 November 2022.
- 18 Xue Peng and Guan Youpu 薛鹏 管筱璞,整治'饭圈'乱象 (Rectify chaotic fan cultures),中国纪检监察报 (China News for The CCP Central Commission for Discipline Inspection and The State Committee of Supervisory), 5 August 2021. https://jjjcb.ccdi.gov.cn/epaper/index.html?guid=1423008325900959745, accessed 10 November 2022; Jinrongjie 金融界,文艺界批饭圈文化娘炮形象 (The Literary and Art Circles reproach sissy men imageries in fan cultures), 25 August 2021, https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1709034163570620457&wfr=spider&for=pc, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ¹⁹ Li Guangman 李光满, 没有血性就没有胜利 (No blood, no victories), 20 July 2021, https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/9Wa9HnmmdBNJJtHKZVWYeQ, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ²⁰ Xin Shiping 辛识平, 让病态 '饭圈'彻底凉凉 (Eradicate the sick 'fan cultures'), Xinhua News Agency, 2 August 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/2021-08/02/c_1127722703.htm, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ²¹ Li, 没有血性就没有胜利.
- ²² Yiyi Yin, An emergent algorithmic culture: The data-ization of online fandom in China. *International Journal of Cultural Studies* 23(4), 2020: 475–92, Qian Zhang and Keith Negus, East Asian pop music idol production and the emergence of data fandom in China, *International Journal of Cultural Studies* 23(4), 2020: 493–511.
- ²³ Xin, '娘炮'之风当休矣.
- ²⁴ Ibid.
- ²⁵ Torch of Thought 思想火炬, 为了让你喜欢娘炮, 你知道美国中情局多努力吗? (Do you know how hard the American CIA is working to make you like sissy men), 国家文化安全与意识形态建设研究中心 (Research Centre for National Cultural Security and Ideology Building), 20 October 2019,
- https://weibo.com/3917499594/Icmt3gKNV, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ²⁶ 关于认定淫秽色情出版物的暂行规定(Interim Provisions on the Identification of Obscene and Pornographic Publications), 27 December 1988, https://law.pkulaw.com/bugui/863cdb56cb85845bbdfb.html, accessed 16 June 2018.
- ²⁷ Shuaishuai Wang, Living with censorship: The political economy and cultural politics of Chinese gay dating apps (PhD diss., University of Amsterdam, 2019).

 ²⁸ Ibid.

⁹ Bao, *Queer Media in China*, Shuaishuai Wang, Chinese gay men pursuing online fame: Erotic reputation and internet celebrity economies, *Feminist Media Studies* 20(4), 2020a: 548–64.

¹⁰ Maud Lavin, Ling Yang and Jamie J Zhao (eds), *Boys' Love, Cosplay and Androgynous Idols: Queer Fan Cultures in Mainland China, Hong Kong and Taiwan*. Hong Kong: Hong Kong University Press, 2017; Bao, *Queer Media in China*.

35 Han Xuezhu 韩雪竹, Wang Jiesheng 王解生 and Wang Yao 王垚,《修身守正 立心铸魂: 致广大文艺工作者倡议书》发布 (Cultivating one's body and mind: An advocacy letter to arts and cultural workers), *China Federation of Literary and Art Circles*, 25 August, 2021,

http://www.cflac.org.cn/wywzt/2021/xsszlxzh/cys/202108/t20210831_558307.html, accessed 10 November 2022. ³⁶ Xin, 不良粉丝文化整治工作取得阶段性成效.

³⁷ 市场监管总局依法对阿里巴巴集团控股有限公司在中国境内网络零售平台服务市场实施'二选一'垄断行为作出行政处罚 (State Administration of Market Regulation issued administrative penalty to Alibaba Group Holding Ltd. against market monopoly), 10 April 2021,

https://www.samr.gov.cn/xw/zj/202104/t20210410_327702.html, accessed 10 November 2022.

38国家反垄断局正式挂牌 (China set up its Anti-Monopoly Bureau), 18 November 2021,

https://www.samr.gov.cn/xw/zj/202111/t20211118_336974.html, accessed 10 November 2022.

³⁹ Zha Zhiyuan 查志远 and Xiao Longping 肖隆平, 2021: 中国反垄断 '大年' (2021: A major year for China's anti-monopoly campaign), 新京报 (The Beijing News), 22 December 2021,

 $https://www.bjnews.com.cn/detail/164009242014784.html,\ accessed\ 10\ November\ 2022.$ $^{40}\ Ibid.$

⁴¹国务院反垄断委员会关于平台经济领域的反垄断指南 (The Anti-Monopoly Commission of the State Council's Anti-Monopoly Guidelines on the Platform Economy), 7 February 2021,

https://gkml.samr.gov.cn/nsjg/fldj/202102/t20210207_325967.html, accessed 10 November 2022.

- ⁴² Jing Yu 荆玉, 阿里文娱再收敛 (Alibaba continues downsizing its entertainment sector), *36kr*, 28 September 2021, https://36kr.com/p/1417413874040194, accessed 10 November 2022.
- 43 Jiang, 娱乐节目别'愚'乐, Niu, 坚决割除娘炮资本.
- ⁴⁴ Mao Zedong's well-known text 'Talks at the Yan'an Conference on Literature and Art' from 1942 highlights the importance of culture for China's socialist revolution (Mao, 1980). The text outlines the CCP's policy on mass culture and its potential to be transformed into radical, Leftist, and revolutionary culture. It stipulates that art and literature should serve the interest of ordinary people rather than social elites. Mao's definition of culture has had a profound impact on the CCP's cultural policy until today.
- ⁴⁵ Xinhua, Xi Jinping's talks at the Beijing Forum on Literature and Art, *China Copyright and Media*,14 October 2014, https://chinacopyrightandmedia.wordpress.com/2014/10/16/xi-jinpings-talks-at-the-beijing-forum-on-literature-and-art/, accessed 10 November 2022.
- ⁴⁶ Jinhua Dai, Coordinates, confusions and cultural studies, in Meaghan Morris and Mette Hjort (eds), *Creativity and Academic Activism: Instituting Cultural Studies*, Hong Kong: Hong Kong University Press, 2012, 125–38.

²⁹ Yang Siting 杨偲婷, 尤小刚谈电视剧制作通则 (You Xiaogang discusses the new regulation on television drama production), 澎湃新闻 (The Paper), 6 March 2016, https://www.thepaper.cn/newsDetail_forward_1439971, accessed 10 November 2022.

³⁰ Lockman Tsui, The Panopticon as the antithesis of a space of freedom: Control and regulation of the internet in China, *China Information* 17(2), 2003: 65-82.

³¹ Wang, Chinese gay men pursuing online fame.

³² Lu and Zhou, 解读中央经济工作会议精神.

³³ Xu Xiaodan 许小丹, 粉丝文化缘何乱象不断? 警惕资本操弄'偶像经济'之手 (Why chaotic fan cultures perpetuate? The capital behind the "idol economies" must be held accountable), 半月谈 (Banyuetan), 2 August 2021, https://mp.weixin.gg.com/s/D4FAzmb3ZUpFJJaXXP05SA, accessed 10 November 2022.

³⁴ Jiang Tianjiao 姜天骄, 娱乐节目别'愚'乐 (Entertainment programs should not be too entertaining). 经济日报 (Economic Daily), 7 November 2021, http://www.ce.cn/xwzx/gnsz/gdxw/202111/07/t20211107_37066186.shtml, accessed 10 November 2022, Niu, 坚决割除娘炮资本.